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Geneva, 22 February 2001

	Ref:


Tel:

Fax:
	TSB Circular 26

COM 2/ZJT

+41 22 730 5887

+41 22 730 5853
	-
To Administrations of Member States of the Union;

-
To ITU-T Sector Members;

-
To ITU-T Associates;

	E-mail:
	john.tar@itu.int 
	Copy:

-
To the Chairman, Deputy Chairman and Vice-Chairmen of Study Group 2;

-
To the Director of the Telecommunication Development Bureau;

-
To the Director of the Radiocommunication Bureau


	Subject:
	ENUM Awareness


Dear Sir/Madam,

Within the telecommunications world much attention is currently focusing on an initiative which will enable E.164 numbers (public telephone numbers) to be mapped into the Internet's Domain Name System (DNS). 

Through this mechanism, telephone numbers can be employed by users to look up a variety of addresses, including those used for phone, fax and email, by which the target user can be contacted. This also enables end users to tailor the manner in which they may be contacted through a single E.164 number. This additional contact information can also be easily added to or amended without changing the number used for access. 

“ENUM” is the acronym that has been adopted to describe this capability — it is also the name given to the Internet Engineering Task Force (IETF) Working Group that defined the protocol.

This initiative will facilitate both-way interworking between the PSTN
 and Internet Protocol (IP) based networks; e.g., by using ENUM to translate a number into a domain name and then using this to look up a corresponding IP address to complete the connection.

Such use of E.164 numbers demands careful control and strict administration procedures from national number plan managers and regulatory authorities involved in this process. The ITU has initiated a number of focused activities to assist member states in their consideration of national ENUM operational and administrative issues and ensure the integrity of the E.164 numbering plan
 (for example, by publishing informational guidelines). The purpose of this letter is to raise awareness of these activities, provide an overview of the status of this work, and the expected timeframe for completion.

The ITU and the IETF have made a number of common understandings, which should ensure technical and administrative coherence. Details are contained in the documents referenced in the Annex. It is strongly recommended that a firm appreciation of the principles defined and an understanding of the status of ongoing developments is gained before any decisions related to the insertion of E.164 numbers in the DNS are undertaken.

Information in this letter will help Member States understand the implications and possibilities concerning ENUM. It could also assist Member States in their decision making, particularly when considering whether to undertake the DNS administration for the sub domain in ENUM that corresponds to the E.164 Country Code assigned to them.

Yours faithfully,

H. Zhao
Director of the Telecommunication
Standardization Bureau

Annex: one

ANNEX 1

(to TSB Circular 26)

ENUM activities completed and on-going within ITU-T

	Activity
	ITU ENUM Workshop

	Brief overview
	The focus of the workshop was to raise awareness of the ENUM initiative and to identify issues for administration.

The Chairman's Report and related materials for the ITU ENUM Workshop, held on January 17, 2001, are now available at: http://www.itu.int/infocom/enum/workshopjan01/ 

	Status/planned completion
	Workshop complete

Issues being dealt with in appropriate forums


	Activity
	Liaison  Statement(  from:

ITU-T SG2 WP1/2 Oct2000 Meeting  Berlin.
To: IETF/ISOC

	Brief overview
	Sets out understandings made on administration and other aspects.

Details can be found at http://www.itu.int/infocom/enum/wp1-39_rev1.htm

	Status/planned completion
	Understandings made between ITU-SG2 WP1/2 and the IETF/ISOC will form the basis for on-going studies 


	Activity
	Draft proposed ITU-T SG2 supplement:

Operational and Administrative issues associated with the implementation of ENUM

	Brief overview
	Work has been initiated at the January 2001 meeting of SG2 to provide background, tutorial, guidance, consequence, considerations and information on operational and administrative issues.



	Status/planned completion
	(Initial) Draft status ITU-T SG2 meeting Jan 2001

Completion scheduled - ITU-T SG2 meeting Sept 2001


	Activity
	ITU-T SG2 meeting Jan 2001 

	Brief overview
	Details of progress and on-going activities can be extracted from the SG2 and WP1/2 meeting reports.

	Status/planned completion
	On-going work will be progressed at the September 2001 (Geneva) meeting of SG2


	Activity
	World Telecommunication Policy Forum: IP Telephony

	Brief overview
	Focuses on broad aspects of IP policy

Details are available at http://www.itu.int/wtpf/. Particularly see references to ENUM in the Secretary-General’s Report which is the sole input document to the WTPF at http://www.itu.int/wtpf/sgreport/index.html. 


� The ENUM protocol developed by the Internet Engineering Task Force (IETF) is specified in RFC2916.


� The term PSTN (Public Switched Telephone Network) is used in this document as a synonym for traditional circuit-switched telephone networks offered by Public Telecommunication Operators (PTOs), as well as Integrated Services Digital Networks (ISDN), and Public Land Mobile Networks (PLMN).


� ITU-T Recommendation E.164 titled “The International Public Telecommunications Numbering Plan” specifies the format and types of use of public telephone numbers.


( France did not support the liaison statement to the IETF (see Report Com 2-R 1, Part II, Section 3.7.1, Page 17)
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